BOROUGH  OF  KETTERING

At the meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road, Kettering on 13th December 2006.

Present:

	Councillor
Maurice Bayes (The Mayor)
	Councillor Belinda Humfrey

	
"
Christopher Lamb (The Deputy Mayor)
	          “     Ursula Jones

	
"
Linda Adams
	
"
Steve King

	
"
Pat Anderson
	
"
Matt Lynch

	
"
Lloyd Bunday
	
"
Shirley Lynch

	
"
James Burton
	
"
Mary Malin

	
"
Robert Civil
	
"
John Padwick

	
"
David Coe
	
"
Bill Parker

	
"
Paul Corazzo
	
"
Alan Pote

	
"
Maggie Don
	
"
Jamie Richardson

	
"
Pat Evans
	
"
Shona Scrimshaw

	
"
Terry Freer
	
"
Michael Tebbutt

	
"
Alex Gordon
	
"
Greg Titcombe

	
"
Christopher Groome
	
"
Lynsey Tod

	
"
Ruth Groome
	
"
Jonathan West

	
"
James Hakewill
	
"
Alan Whitlam

	
"
Michael Harrison
	
"
David Whyte

	
"
Philip Hollobone


	
"
Alison Wiley

	
	

	
	


06.C.57
ROTHWELL JUNIOR  SCHOOL

Prior to the commencement of business, members of the Council were entertained by the children of Rothwell Junior School Choir who sang carols and festive songs.

The Mayor thanked them for their excellent performance and passed on his best wishes for the festive season.

06.C.58
AWARDS TO LOCAL SCHOOLS

The Mayor and the Chief Executive presented awards to the children and staff of Hall Meadow School, Kettering and St Mary’s Primary School, Kettering to mark their contribution to the formulation of the Council’s Children’s Play Strategy and 

other achievements.  

06.C.59
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Brace, Brown, Dearing, Hales, J. Henson, L. Henson, Rennie, and Smith-Haynes.

06.C.60
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 20th September 2006 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor, subject to the alteration  of minute 06.C.51 to refer to the A14 and not the A13.

06.C.61
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Councillors Jones, Pote, Parker, Humfrey, Civil, West and Lamb declared personal  interests in Item No. 5 on the agenda (Local Government White paper ‘Strong and Prosperous Communities’)) as an members of Northamptonshire County Council.

06.C.62
MAYOR'S ANNOUNCMENTS


The Mayor passed on seasons greetings to all those present, and invited members and officers to his Parlour at the close of the meeting for refreshments.


The mayor drew members’ attention to a letter he had received from the Council’s former Deputy Chief Executive, Allen Graham, thanking him for the good wishes of the Council that he received at the previous meeting.


The Mayor welcomed Julia Beckett, the Council’s new Deputy Chief Executive and Rachel Webb, the Council’s new Head of Human Resources, who were both in attendance at the meeting, and would take up their posts shortly.

06.C.63
LEADER'S ANNOUNCMENTS

The Leader, along with the Chief Executive, signed the Nottingham Declaration on Climate Change underlining the Council’s commitment to deal with issues raised by this document.

The Leader, along with the Leader of the Opposition, passed on the good wishes of members to the Mayor and Mayoress, and thanked them for their contribution to the Borough since they came into office. He thanked the Mayor for his invitation to the parlour at the close of the meeting, and also passed on season’s greetings to the Council’s Officers.

The Leader asked Councillor Burton, the Portfolio Holder for Housing to address the Council in respect of the achievement of the Council’s Housing Services Unit in being a finalist in the ‘Excellence in Delivering Efficiency’ category in the UK Housing Awards for 2006. After Councillor Burton had addressed members, the Mayor presented Nigel Richards, the Council’s Neighbourhood Services Manager with a certificate to mark the Unit’s achievement.

06.C.64
REPORT OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE

The Chief Executive thanked the Mayor for his invitation to the parlour after the meeting, and also passed on his best wishes to the Mayor and Mayoress, and members of the Council.

He also announced that the Council had been short listed for the Local Government Chronicle Award for the most improved Council in 2006, and that Judges for the award would be visiting the Borough in the new year.

06.C.65
LOCAL GOVERNMENT WHITE PAPER ‘STRONG AND PROSPEROUS COMMUNITIES

The Chief Executive presented a report that outlined proposals contained in the recently published Local Government White paper ‘Strong and Prosperous Communities’ along with the issues and implications arising from the White paper. Guidance was sought from members on the Council’s preferred response to the White paper’s invitation for authorities to submit proposals for future unitary structures or to develop an enhanced two-tier model of working in their areas. As a background to the White paper, members received a detailed presentation of the central government context relating to it and also the local context in terms of the County Council’s position with regard to the proposals, and that of the Borough Council, and other local District Councils.

Members were appraised of the options, and also of ongoing discussions with neighbouring authorities and the County Council in relation to this issue. They were notified of the deadline of 25th January 2007, by which a clear decision as to the way forward needed to be made, and were asked to consider a process for reaching a decision in respect of the matter.

Members discussed the matter and the future implications for the Council, and also the Town/Parish Councils in the Borough dependent upon which option was preferred. Concern was expressed about the timescale for reaching a decision. Having considered the matter in depth, it was unanimously

RESOLVED 
that the Council

a)
Endorses the actions taken to date by the professional and political leadership;

(a) Continues to work with the other districts in putting together a response based on an enhanced partnership model.

(b) Undertakes further discussion with Northamptonshire County Council to reach agreement on a combined response to the invitation contained in the White Paper.

(c) Makes a decision at a special meeting of the Full Council on 17th January 2007 following its consideration by the Executive Committee on the same day.

(d) Delegates to the Chief Executive the decision to allocate sufficient funds to process the necessary investigation and research.

(e) Sets up a task group to liaise with the Chief Executive and Leader on the consultations with Northamptonshire County Council and other Borough and District Councils

06.C.66
APPOINTMENT OF AN INDEPENDENT MEMBER TO THE STANDARDS COMMITTEE


A report was submitted that sought approval for the appointment of an independent member to the Council’s Standards Committee.

RESOLVED
that Mr. Stuart Kilpatrick is appointed to the Borough Council’s Standards Committee as an independent member.

06.C.67
ADOPTION OF THE STATEMENT OF LICENSING POLICY AS REQUIRED UNDER SECTION 349 OF THE GAMBLING ACT 2005


A report was submitted that sought the adoption of the statement of licensing policy by the Borough Council as required by Section 349 of the Gambling Act 2005.

It was requested that establishments where gambling took place be encouraged to display the contact details for Gamblers Anonymous at their premises.


.



RESOLVED
that the statement of licensing policy be adopted by the Council.

06.C.68
UPDATE ON PROGRESS – COUNCILLOR DEVELOPMENT CHARTER


Members received a report that briefed them on progress made to date by the Councillor Development Charter Working Group. Members and officers who formed the Group were thanked for their efforts in respect of this matter.

RESOLVED
that the work undertaken to date be noted by the Council, and the head of democratic and Legal Services be authorised to make the final submission to the East Midlands Local Government Association as soon as is practicable.

06.C.69         RULING ON A QUESTION
Having submitted a question that was ruled to be out of order by the Head of Democratic and Legal Services as it referred to ongoing legal proceedings, Councillor Whyte asked for information as to when it would be appropriate to ask the question. 

It was noted that Councillor Whyte had received a written explanation of the reasons for his question being ruled out of order, and he was informed that until the issues were concluded it would not be possible for the question to be asked.

06.C.70        CHRISTMAS EVENTS
Councillor Freer asked the Portfolio Holder for Economic issues the following question :

‘Would the Portfolio holder for the Economy agree that this Council should extend their thanks and congratulations to the staff of the Community Services Department for their hard work in setting up all the Christmas festivities in the Market Square and elsewhere?

I am sure colleagues would agree that the Christmas events and decorations reached a new peak this year and we have received many congratulatory comments from the people of Kettering.

Would Cllr Civil agree that this is in no small part due to the efforts put in by the members of staff of the Community Services Department and their hard work and dedication are much appreciated?’

The portfolio Holder for Economic Issues responded as follows:

‘I thank Councillor Freer for the question which gives me the opportunity to give my public thanks and congratulations to the staff of the Community Services Department for their hard work in setting up all the Christmas festivities in the Market Place and elsewhere.’

06.C.71          ‘I’M A COUNCILLOR – GET ME OUT OF HERE’

Councillor Malin asked the Portfolio Holder for Access the 

following question;

‘Following Local Democracy Week when, together with other councils in the country, the council took part in “I’m a councillor get me out of here”, I was delighted to hear that we came fourth overall with regard to interaction with the schools who took part and the most questions asked.  Quite an achievement for a council which continually punches above its weight.

Would the Portfolio holder for Access join me in congratulating all those councillors who took part in “I’m a Councillor, get me out here” for their time, dedication and commitment to making this a worthwhile event which demonstrates that, within the Borough, there is an interest from the youth that we should nurture and expand upon.

This became evident through my involvement in councillors’ question time with Hall Meadow Primary School when pupils showed such enthusiasm for the work which we do that I feel we need to capture this by setting up a forum for them to engage with the council so that we can act on their views.  After all, they are the future generation who will be growing up in the Borough and we need to ensure that we take on board what they have to say to us.

In order to capture this I should be grateful if consideration could be given to setting up a Youth Student Council, in addition to the current Student Council which meets the needs of older students.’

The Portfolio Holder for Access responded as follows :-

‘I thank Councillor Burton for his question which gives me the opportunity to say Thank You to Councillors Bunday, Freer, Padwick, Smith-Haynes, Tod and Wiley for taking part in I’m A Councillor, get me out of here.  I realise it meant a great deal of sacrifice from them in time and commitment.  Our success in coming fourth in the country indicates that the event was a success as far as the schools were concerned.  

There is no doubt that the pupils showed a lot of enthusiasm for the event and asked a great many searching and important questions which we are in the process of taking action on.  In this regard, I note the suggestion about a Youth Student Council.

The event highlighted the need for us to formalise the already quite extended contact between council staff, councillors and schools.  I think it important that we have a way of ensuring all this work is co-ordinated so that we can contribute to the citizenship curriculum.

I am also able to tell you that we will be seeking the agreement of the chairman of the Performance and Improvement Committee on the best way to examine the implications of the numerous questions on bus transport.

All in all, the event was a great success, I repeat my congratulations to everyone who took part and in particular add my extra congratulations to the Leader of the council who not only took part but also won the event and has therefore been duly anointed as children’s champion for the current year.’

06.C.72
CONSULTANTS

Councillor Corazzo asked the Leader of the Council the following question:

‘How much money has KBC spent on consultants since May 2003?’

The Leader of the Council replied as follows:-

‘Like many organisations, the Council uses consultants when it does not have the specialist expertise available in-house or when an independent expert view is required.

Since May 2003, the Council has spent on average approximately £150,000 per financial year on Consultants. The expenditure covers all aspects of Council business including General Fund, Capital Programme and Housing and represents around 0.2% per annum of the Council’s gross budget.’

Councillor Corazzo asked a supplementary question in respect of items that had been removed from the budget and linked them to money spent on consultants. As this appeared to be a statement rather than a question, no response was provided.

06.C.73
COUNTY COUNCIL YOUTH SERVICES

Councillor Tod asked the Portfolio Holder for Leisure and Community the following question:

‘Following the huge cuts to the Youth Service by the Conservative controlled County Council, what youth service provision remains in Kettering and with what funding?

What Youth Service provision has been lost in Kettering and what funding has been lost?’

The Portfolio Holder for Leisure and Community responded as 

follows:

‘Regrettably this authority cannot give a definitive answer to this 

question and the councillor is referred to the county council who 

are responsible for the provision of the youth service.’

Councillor Tod asked a supplementary question in respect of 

whether the Portfolio Holder thought the cuts were in the best 

interests of the youth of the Borough.

In response the Portfolio Holder referred to the statement from 

the Government that had identified the process as being an 

exemplar of good practice in the field of youth service provision.
06.C.74         6 STATION ROAD, KETTERING

Councillor King asked the Portfolio Holder for the Economy the following question:

‘How much rental income has been lost to KBC from 6 Station Road since KCU were evicted from the premises?’

The Portfolio Holder for the Economy responded as follows :-

‘The property was let to KCU at a peppercorn rent so there has 

been no loss of rental income’.

Councillor King asked a supplementary question in respect of 

providing a justification for the loss of grant aid paid to the 

Centre for the Unemployed.

In the view of the Portfolio Holder, this did not relate to the 

original question, and Councillor King was not afforded a reply.

06.C.75         EMPLOYMENT COMMITTEE
Councillor Gordon asked the Portfolio Holder for Customer 

Access the following question:

‘Since the last three scheduled meetings of the Employment 

Committee have been cancelled are we to understand the 

council has now abolished this committee as they abolished, 

Overview Committee, the State of the Borough debate and the 

Special debate.’

The Portfolio Holder for Customer Access responded as follows 

‘The Employment Committee has not been abolished – in any event this would require a change in the Constitution which is a Council decision. The Council regrets the cancellation of these meetings but they cannot take place until respective meetings of the JUC/SMT and Joint Consultative Forum meetings have been conducted. The recent meeting programme has been interrupted and indeed the last 2 scheduled meetings have been cancelled at the request of the joint trade unions. Once a new date is set for these meetings a new date for the Employment Committee will also be scheduled.’

Councillor Gordon asked a supplementary question related to the above, to the effect that this might be an indication that all is not going well in employment matters.

The Portfolio Holder replied that the cancellation of meetings was at the request of the Unions, and it was not possible to offer an explanation on their behalf.

06.C.76
200TH ANNIVERSARY OF THE ABOLITION OF SLAVERY
Councillor Padwick asked the Leader of the Council the following question:

‘With Kettering's William Knibb heritage, what plans does KBC have to mark the 200th anniversary of the abolition of the slave trade in 2007?’
The Leader of the Council responded as follows :

‘Provision has been in next years budgets to fund plans to mark this occasion. Preliminary plans include a small exhibition at the museum on the transatlantic slave trade that will run from March to July and will Link with the Slave Coffle which may be passing through Kettering.

We are hoping to work with other interested parties such as RAK (Race Action Kettering), EKTA, KRISP (Kettering Racial Inter Social Partnership) and Churches Together who are all interested in doing something. The aim is to link past slavery with present slavery to spread the message that it is still going on and that what we do as individuals can affect other people’s lives, e.g fair trade, checking that child labour is not used.

I am personally extremely keen to ensure that not only do we celebrate the anniversary of the abolition of the slave trade in 2007, but also I would like to see us incorporate a celebration of Wiliam Wilberforce’s involvement together with that of William Knibb.  It is important that we realise the major part this country played in the abolition of slavery world-wide.  It is right to remember that, although this country was involved in the slave trade, it was also the first one to bring in anti-slavery laws ahead of all other countries.’

Further to the above Councillor Padwick asked a supplementary question in respect of the Council’s involvement with events to mark the occasion.

In reply the Leader stated that he would take on board all of Councillor Padwick’s remarks, and would request that a member/officer meeting should take place in respect of the arrangements to be made.

06.C.77         URGENT QUESTION
The Mayor had agreed to accept the following question as a 

matter of urgency.

Councillor C. Groome asked the Leader of the Council the 

following question: 

‘Can I ask the Leader of the Council if he is aware of the existing franchise proposals for the Midland mainline where one possible effect will be a significant reduction of the service north of Kettering to Leicester and Sheffield? As a Kettering Borough Council representative and Vice Chair of the Leicestershire and Northamptonshire Rail Action Committee (LANRAC) I understand from a meeting that I attended earlier this week that there is a possibility that, even at this late stage in the process the specification could be amended to seek bids retaining a more frequent service north of Kettering. Could I seek the Leader’s assurance that if this is the case Kettering Borough Council would make urgent representations to this effect to the Department for Transport to go along with those that I am seeking from the MP?’

The Leader of the Council responded as follows:

‘The Borough Council is committed to supporting Corby in its regeneration and recognises that the early provision of a passenger rail service to the town is a key part of realising its growth potential and regeneration aspirations.

Kettering Borough Council, in its response to the Rail Franchise 

consultation, did endorse the comments made by 

Northamptonshire County Council and the North 

Northamptonshire Joint Planning Unit regarding the need to 

maintain the frequency of services north of Kettering to Leicester 

and beyond.  If solutions can be found to maintaining the 

frequency of these services then the Council will be happy to 

look at them and support them if they are considered 

appropriate.  The forum for this discussion would be through the 

Planning Policy Committee. ‘
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 9.45 pm)

Signed ………………………………

Mayor

iw

(Council No. 11)

13.12.06

